
This is a Q&A Document folks from Town Council Can use to ask questions or gain 
clarifications.  I have listed the questions that came from our Joint meeting on Dec. 5, 2023 with 
as detailed answers as possible.  Please list any additional questions or additional information 
you would like below at any time between now and our workshop meeting with Town Council 
planned for April 23 and up until May 14’s vote. We will be sure to provide answers to help 
inform the process as we go. 
 

●​ Questions from December, 2023 
●​ Questions from April, 2024 

____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Questions from December, 2023 
 

1.​ Question:  In what ways does the school department think about staffing that 
maximizes state funding to support these positions?  

 
​ Answer:  The state’s Essential Programs and Services (EPS) School Funding formula  

funds schools for staffing positions for teachers at the following ratios:   
 

●​ PreK-K = 15:1 
●​ Gr. 1-5 = 17:1 
●​ Gr. 6-8 = 17:1 
●​ Gr. 9-12 = 16:1 

 
​ Our current ratios at Grades PreK - 5 are 19:1, our current 6-8 ratios are 24:1 and our  

current ratios at 9-12 are 16:1 
 
The chart below shows that we are the highest percentage of EPS funding for staffing  
across all of Cumberland County at 94% (and we are the top 5 in the state) because our 
staffing ratios are over what EPS allows, we MAXIMIZE the funding provided by the 
state of Maine far better than any other district in Cumberland County.    

 

 
 
Also, different types of positions are funded differently by the state of Maine.  For 
example, special education staff are subsidized at a higher rate than regular education 
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staff.  So, when we look at how we categorize some positions like our Instructional 
Strategists, we make sure the emphasis of these positions are in special education so 
that they are categorized under special education and therefore costs are reimbursed at 
a higher rate than if we left them in regular instruction lines. 
 
Bottom line is that we think about this A LOT and whenever we have to consider 
positions, we work to make sure that these positions are gaining the maximum dollars 
allotted by EPS.  This is why a position such as Rhonda Warren’s position in my office is 
so important.  She is the one that reports all staffing to MDOE through NEO and makes 
sure that how they are reported provides the highest possible reimbursement rates from 
the state. 

 
2.​ Question:  How are staffing positions reimbursed by the State of Maine through 

state subsidy? 
 
​ Answer:  Staff positions that are within the defined EPS staffing ratios are funded using  

the following matrix.  This matrix is based on 3 year state average costs for the staff 
listed.  Please note that if a position is outside of an approved EPS position (for 
example:  Social Workers are not considered “essential”) then these positions are not 
calculated for reimbursement via the EPS funding formula and are therefore NOT part of 
this matrix.  This rule also applies for staffing that may be above the approved ratios 
found within EPS (for example:  EPS only funds classroom teachers, allied arts teachers 
are not funded). 
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3.​ Question:  What are some of the key requirements (Federal and state statutes) of 
schools today that perhaps older community members may not understand and 
how do these requirements translate into increased costs for the school? 

 
​ Answer:  The required roles of public schools has increased tremendously over the past  

20-30 years with our nation’s public schools being asked to do more and more each year 
to support our communities.  What I am listing below are FIVE of the largest and most 
expensive state and federal mandates associated with public school programming that 
are likely very different than what older citizens in our community may have experienced 
 

-​ Special Education (Governed by FAPE - at Federal Level) 
-​ Multi Lingual Learners (Governed by Lau Plans - at Federal Level) 
-​ Homeless Students (Governed by McKinney Vento - at Federal Level) 
-​ 504/Medical Needs of students (to include mental health - Governed by Disability 

Law at Federal Level) 
-​ School Safety (Gun Free Schools Act at Fed. Level, State Statute, Title 20-A)  

 
​ Let’s learn a little more about each and share some data that might assist in  

understanding requirements for these items and how they contribute to increasing 
costs… 
 
Special Education - The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) was first 
introduced in 1975 and has expanded significantly since then.  This law requires public 
schools to provide free and appropriate public education to eligible children with 
disabilities.  Additionally, the IDEA mandates that education for students with disabilities 
take place in the least restrictive environment.  This law has expanded tremendously in 
the last 20 years while funding has not kept pace.  Schools have to invest in additional 
staff, training, resources, and infrastructure to provide these mandated services to an 
increasing population.  Assistive technologies, speech therapy, physical therapy, 
psychological services, and transportation costs have all soared.  Both costs and total 
numbers of students being served has increased significantly.  For example, at the 
national level, according to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), in 
2000-2001 about 13.8% of all public school students received special education services 
under IDEA.  In the 2019-2020 school year that number increased to 15.2% of all public 
school students.  In raw numbers during that same time period, about 6.7 million public 
school students received special education services.  By 2019-20 that number had risen 
to 7.3 million students.  An increase of about 600,000 students over those 20 years. 
 
In Gorham, these trends are similar.  Our special ed. Population has increased by 83 
students over the past 5 years, increasing in percentage of total population from just 
over 12% to now just under 16%.  Our populations are still far lower than the state 
averages.   During this same time period, our costs for special education have risen by 
over 38%.  Our autism population has more than doubled. 
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Multi-Lingual Learners - The two main federal laws that govern multilingual services in 
public education are: 

●​ Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 which prohibits discrimination based on 
race, color, or national origin.  This law requires schools to provide adequate 
language assistance services so that multilingual students can meaningfully 
participate in education programs. 

●​ Equal Education Opportunities Act of 1974 which requires public schools to “take 
appropriate action to overcome language barriers that impede equal participation 
by its students in its instructional programs.”   

​ These two laws, coupled with the results of the landmark Supreme Court case of 1974  
Lau vs. Nichols make it clear that public schools have an obligation to provide  
programming such as English as a Second Language instruction, multilingual parent 
outreach and translation services.  Failure to adequately support multilingual students is 
considered a denial of equal educational opportunity and violation of civil rights. 
 
Over the past 20 years, public schools across the country have seen a major increase in 
their Multilingual learner (ML) student populations resulting in substantially higher costs.  
Schools must hire ML teachers and translate documents into student’s home languages.  
School smust develop specialized curricula and assessments and provide interpretation 
services to families.   
 
On 2000-2001 NCES reports that the total ML population in the US was 3.8 million 
students, making up about 8.1% of total enrollments.  In 2019-20 that number had grown 
to 5 million making up 10.2% of total enrollments.  That is an increase of over 1.2 million 
ML students across the country.   
 
In Gorham, over the past 5 years we have seen an overall increase in our ML population 
going from a total of 76 ML students across grades K-12 to now an overall total of 102 
ML students.   
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While this total increase is not hugely significant in overall numbers, what is important to 
note is the TYPE of ML students and families we are now working with vs. what we have 
experienced in the past.  In the past, Gorham’s ML students and families have been 
families who have been in the US for a while.  In the ML world, the level of language 
acquisition need for students is measured according to levels 1-5.  Level 5 students can 
speak and write english and just need a little monitoring for services.  Levels 1&2 often 
have very little english background at all and require much higher levels of service.  The 
growth we have seen in Gorham has been in these levels 1&2 ML students.  So while 
we have grown just a little in overall population - the need for levels of service has 
significantly increased.  With our 3 total ML staff…we are not meeting required service 
times as can be seen in the chart below (blue is required by our Lau plan, green is what 
we can deliver with current staffing). 

 

 
 

​ Homeless Students - The McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act was passed in  
1987 and re-authorized in 2015.  This law requires schools to provide transportation, free 
meals, and other services to homeless youth.  Schools must also work to quickly remove 
barriers to homeless students enrollments with the goal of reducing transitions from 
school to school for homeless youth.  The laws require that homeless youth (whenever 
possible) remain enrolled in their school even if they move outside of residency lines.   
 
What does this mean?  For example - we have homeless students enrolled in the 
Gorham Schools that may actually (at least for now) live temporarily in places like 
Lewiston or Poland or perhaps Biddeford and it is our responsibility to transport students 
from these locations to our schools to attend.  We do this either by sending vans, or 
perhaps working with the resident districts to split costs so that the resident district 
transports to a specific location where we can then pick up, or perhaps we pay families 
directly to transport their child.  We’ve even gone so far as to utilize taxis or uber 
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services when needed.  As you can imagine, this can become a costly endeavor, 
especially as numbers of homeless youth increase across the country and here in 
Maine. 
 
Estimates show that between 2015-16 and 2018-19 the overall homeless population in 
the US grew by 15% from 1.3 million to 1.38 million.  In Gorham our homeless 
population can vary significantly but it too has grown from as few as 6 homeless 
students in 2015-16 to as many as 12 homeless students today. 
 
504/Medical Needs of Students:  Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 is 
separate from the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). However, Section 
504 works together with IDEA to protect students with disabilities in school settings.  
Section 504 ensures that student’s civil rights are protected in regards to their medical 
needs.  504 wasn’t really “a thing” in public schools until about 20 years ago - but 
generally it prevents discrimination based on specific medical conditions like diabeties, 
for example.  Students with 504 plans often have specific health needs that are outlined 
in their plans that schools are required to provide services for in order to make sure 
students are able to access their public education.  For example, our schools are often 
required to provide monitoring of student glucose levels throughout the day to prevent 
student blood sugars from getting too high or too low and requiring them to leave school 
for medical care.  We literally have students with blood sugar monitors feeding their data 
directly into our school nurses who monitor these student’s needs throughout the day.  
The numbers of students with diabeties in our schools (as just one example of medical 
needs) has increased significantly over the past several years.  Across the US the 
number of diabetic youth has increased from 200,000 in 2002 to 244,000 in 2019. 
 
Gorham’s numbers have increased similarly.  In 2018-2019 we had a total of 132 
students receiving 504 services (not all medical, but a large percentage are).  So far in 
this school year we have a total of 160 students receiving 504 services.  That is an 
increase of 28 students or 21%.  Again, this is just total numbers - this does not address 
the also increasing level of service need for these qualifying students. 
 
In addition to our increase in student medical needs (like diabetic students), we have 
also seen a significant increase in medical needs of students ranging from things like 
severe food allergies to the provision of feeding tubes for students in highly specialized 
classrooms and most things in between.  If folks think of our nurses clinics and think all 
they are doing is handing out bandaids and tylenol - well - that is not what public school 
nursing clinics look like anymore. Yeah, they still have the bandaids but they are required 
to do far more than ever! 
 
Tack on requirements for schools to monitor new vaccination status requirements for 
students, and requirements to conduct vision and hearing screenings along with spinal 
screenings along with the need for nurses to monitor for student and staff illness to 
report potential outbreaks of disease, and I hope you can get a sense of how our 
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responsibilities and costs have increased over time in this area.  And none of this 
includes another large area of increasing needs with our students over the past several 
years in the area of mental health. 
 
Since 2018 we have seen a 2% increase (from 5-7%) in the numbers of students 
qualifying for special education services due to emotional disabilities.  We have also 
seen a significant increase in service times for our social workers and guidance 
counselors across all schools during this same time period.   
 
School Safety - Our schools must focus on safety far more than they did 20+ years ago.  
It was the early 90’s when Columbine occurred and since then the trajectory for 
increasing needs in schools for safety has continued to rise at a significant pace.  
Currently we have to plan for just about every possible contingency in our schools.  We 
have had to invest significant funds in making sure our schools are safe by closing all 
exterior doors, implementing video surveillance and buzzer systems to make sure 
individuals can’t just walk into our schools while students are present.  We have had to 
invest significant dollars in cameras and security features.  Our district’s schools now 
have well over 250 cameras in our 5 schools and another 100 in our school buses.  All 
these systems must be monitored and kept up to date with software, which costs money.  
We also have invested in needed communications systems such as our Lynx system 
that allows us to more effectively communicate with one another and first responders in 
any emergency situation.  Finally, we have had to invest significant time and money in 
training and support services.  We have trained all staff in ALICE protocols and have 
developed a way to onboard any new staff in this training.  We have also increased our 
SRO presence in schools from 2 when I first came in 2015 to 3 officers now.   
 
We have also had to invest in training systems for how to assess the levels of threats 
that may be out there.  We have trained teams at each school that work closely with 
district administration and local first responders to assess levels of threat for various 
instances and then make recommendations for appropriate responses.   
 
These are all things that schools 30 years ago did not have to be concerned about.  
Today, these are very real concerns in our schools and ones we must appropriate plan 
for in order to ensure the safety of our students and staff at all times in our schools. 
 
Since I have been here in 2015 the Gorham Schools has had to deal directly with the 
following threats: 

-​ Bomb Threats 
-​ Threats to bring guns into schools 
-​ We have had 2 circumstances of guns actually being brought into school (one 

was a very real looking pellet gun). 
-​ Threats of active shooters in the community 

 
​ Social media has magnified these concerns and we are dealing with far more threats to  
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our student’s safety than we have ever had to in the past.  We continue to focus on 
making sure safety is our top priority - but there are costs involved that certainly weren’t 
there 30 years ago. 
 
I realize this was a long response…but I hope that this points out what I know to be the 
truth…over the past 20 years more and more has been asked of our public schools that 
are not directly related to Reading, Writing, and Arithmetic…whether this is “good” or 
“bad” is not mine to say - however - these increased responsibilities in meeting the 
needs of our students and families come at an increased cost.  I like to share this poster 
with folks as an example of what I am referring to here…but please realize this poster 
only goes to 2000…since then - the trendline you see in dark blue has continued to 
increase.  Without addressing this issue - it will be hard to address how we could reduce 
overall costs to operate public schools. 
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P.S. this poster is hanging in my office - feel free to stop by and see it anytime.  You can learn 
more about the “Blueberry Story” as well (which is where this comes from) by CLICKING HERE.   
 

4.​ Question:  If our budgets are higher and higher, how is it that our administrators 
and staff feel like they have less and less resources?    

 
​ Answer:  Because in essence - they do.  This gets back to the  

previous question.  It is easy to feel like you don’t have the appropriate tools and 
resources to deal with the needs when the needs continue to increase and the funding 
provided to support meeting those needs does not increase at the same rate that the 
needs increase at.   
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I would also add that the work we have done over the past several years to BEGIN to 
address our facilities needs has also not helped.  It seems that even though the Town 
Council and others agree that we need to do more to meet these needs, when we do get 
a referendum passed and when we have to increase our expenditure budgets to pay for 
these needed bonds, folks are somehow thinking that we should be able to reduce our 
programming services to students in a corresponding fashion to keep overall costs 
down.  This creates a very dangerous spiral - one in which our schools are almost being 
“punished” for working to meet our facilities needs by having to take programming away 
from students at a time when their needs are also increasing significantly.   
 

5.​ Question:  How do we continue to invest in meeting facilities needs?   
 
​ Answer:  There is no question that we need to continue to focus on meeting these ever  

growing needs.  The best way to do this is to treat these needs separately from our daily 
operational and programming needs for students.  What would be most beneficial would 
be the creation of a Capital reserve fund that $ could be placed into each year by both 
the School and the Town that would offset costs for bonds and other capital expenditures 
moving forward so that addressing these needs DOES NOT take away from meeting our 
daily operational and programming needs for children.   
 
A separate fund was created by the School Committee three years ago, but since that 
time we have been unable to put funding towards this fund as we have been scraping by 
just to meet our operational and programming needs.   
 
Looking at ways to set aside funds in this account as a whole community (not just the 
schools) would be an excellent way to move forward. 
 
Follow our Ten year Capital needs plan & actually fund needed projects! 
  

6.​ Question:  What adjustments are the schools making to position ourselves for 
short term, mid term, and long term success?  

 
​ I am going to answer this question in TWO ways.  One focused on programmatic  

success.  This is success based upon STUDENT SUCCESS.  In other words - what is 
the purpose of our schools and how do we measure that success? 

 
The second response will be more geared towards financial success, which I am 
assuming is where this question really comes from.   
 
Programmatic Success:  The best way to understand what we believe to be our overall 
“purpose” and how we measure that success is to look at three core documents for the 
School Department.  Our Mission/Vision, Our Strategic Plan, and our Metrics For 
Success.  Each are linked below: 
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●​ Gorham Schools Mission/Vision and Core Beliefs About Learning 
●​ Gorham Schools Strategic Plan 2022-2027 
●​ Gorham Schools Metrics For Success 

 
​ Each year we measure our success using the annual State of the Schools Report  

delivered to the Gorham School Committee in June/July of each year.  I’ve linked in the  
previous 3 years State of the Schools Reports for reference below. 
 

●​ 2020-2021 State of Schools Report 
●​ 2021-2022 State of Schools Report 
●​ 2022-2023 State of Schools Report 

 
​ For the cliff notes version of our focus points for programmatic success - here are the top  

few each each category for short, mid and long term…but please know the details in the 
documents linked above are what really provide our continued short, mid, and long term 
focus areas… 
 

Short Term Programmatic Focus ●​ Work to maintain smaller class sizes 
at Pre K - Gr. 2 levels. 

●​  Strengthen RTI & 504 Programs in 
order to reduce #’s going into special 
education programs. 

●​ Embed authentic learning 
opportunities across Pre K- 12 
curriculum (Aspire Gorham) 

●​ Emphasize Code of Conduct 
●​ Continue to strengthen training in 

implementation of new math 
curriculum. 

Mid Term Programmatic Focus ●​ Implement Universal Pre K program 
(public & private partnerships) & 
Strengthen Early Childhoold 
Community partnerships in order to 
strengthen early childhood success.  

●​ Increase internships, apprenticeships, 
Co-ops, CTE attendance, ELO’s and 
other types of authentic learning 
experiences in the “real world” for all 
students, with specific emphasis on 
“Exposure” at Grade Pk-5, 
“Exploration” at grades 6-10, and 
“Experience” at grades 11 & 12. 

●​ Continue to build community 
partnerships for this purpose. 

●​ Emphasize Code of Conduct 
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●​ Strengthen training in literacy 
instruction. 

Long Term Programmatic Focus ●​ Continue to increase community 
partnerships & programs to ensure 
that students at grades 11 & 12 are 
able to have “one foot” in our schools 
and “one foot” OUTSIDE of our 
schools participating in meaningful 
learning experiences connected to 
their Future Stories. 

●​ Emphasize Code of Conduct 
●​ Strengthen technology systems & 

training in areas related to A.I.  
●​ Ensuring equity of access to all 

curriculum. 

 
​ Financial Success:  Here our overall focus is on maintaining high quality staff, without  

which we know ALL of our programming for students would suffer and we would be 
unable to meet our programmatic goals.  In addition to this focus, we are will continue to 
work to strengthen support programming that may cost more in the short term, but save 
dollars in long term (i.e. Pre K, RTI, Multilingual, etc.).  We also need to continue to focus 
on addressing our facilities needs and over the long term seek to find additional 
revenues to help offset increasing costs for services. 
 
Cliff Notes version is below: 

 

Short Term Financial Focus ●​ Addressing facilities needs. 
●​ Begin adding additional revenue 

streams such as Pre K programming, 
CDS billing services, state agency 
revenues, and tuition revenues. 

●​ Strengthen collaborations with 
neighboring districts via GSEA to 
reduce overall costs in areas that are 
possible. 

●​ Begin to strengthen existing, and build 
new pipelines for educators to enter 
our system. 

●​ Hire HR Director to strengthen 
recruitment and retention programs 
across all staff.  

●​ Work with Town of Gorham to develop 
long term fiscal sustainability plan for 
entire community. 

Mid Term Financial Focus ●​ Addressing facilities needs.  Position 

15 



ourselves for at least 1 state approved 
capital construction project (either Pre 
K - 5 school or HS) 

●​ Move to Maine Care Billing to add an 
additional revenue stream 

●​ Strengthen shared programming via 
GSEA. 

●​ Position ourselves as the “Best Place 
to Work in Maine”. 

●​ Work with HR director to strengthen 
ongoing PD and training systems. 

●​ Work to remain competitive with 
neighboring markets. 

●​ Continue pipeline development 

Long Term Financial Focus ●​ Addressing facilities needs. Consider 
2nd capital construction project - state 
funded?  Local?  

●​ Strong partnerships with GSEA in 
areas such as special education, Pre 
K programming, Professional 
Development consortia, 
Transportation, shared staffing, etc. 

 
 

7.​ Question:  What are some small, medium and large scale improvements we can 
make to decrease costs?   

 
​ Answer:  80% of our budget is in staffing.  All data from comparisons to surrounding  

school systems and state level data indicates that we are NOT overstaffed and in fact 
already do “more with less” than our neighboring school districts.  We are the 2nd lowest 
in all of Cumberland County in per pupil costs.  Additionally, as noted in the EPS funding 
formula statement above, we are getting the highest state funding available to us 
compared to our surrounding districts - in essence, we are doing the best with the folks 
we have and working at the maximum level of efficiency possible, based on the state 
funding model.  I do not believe there is a lot of “fat” to trim…however, that doesn’t mean 
we can’t constantly strive to do better and to think more creatively.  I think the chart 
above outlines many of the ideas we have to increase revenue streams and to prevent 
significant increased costs in areas like staffing due to transitions.  But to directly answer 
your question - here’s some of the things we are thinking about in each category for 
reducing costs. 
 

Small Things To Reduce Costs ●​ Maintain existing partnerships with 
Town of Gorham. 

●​ Create capital reserve account & 
ask town to assist in funding 
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annually. 
●​ Focus on health and wellness of 

staff to reduce costs in health 
insurance. 

●​ Streamline CO processes for 
purchasing and payment of items 
and personnel via new MUNIS 
implementation. 

Medium Things to Reduce Costs ●​ Work to maintain existing HQ staff 
to avoid onboarding, training and 
other transition costs for new staff.  

●​ Continue focus on solar projects to 
reduce energy costs and increase 
revenues.  

●​ Seek to do more bids for services 
with Town of Gorham (i.e. 
photocopiers or fuel purchases, 
etc.) 

Large Things to Reduce Costs ●​ Increase partnerships with GSEA 
schools to do more joint 
purchasing and more joint 
programming together.  Things 
like: 

-​ Special Education services 
-​ Alternative Education 

Services 
-​ Transportation Services 
-​ Business office Services 

●​ Consolidate buildings via capital 
construction project.  I.e. combine 
Narr. and Village Schools into one. 

 
 

8.​ Question:   If we don't get an approved capital project from the state - then what?  
 
​ Answer:  Then we will need to keep “limping” along with our temporary “band-aid” fixes  

with modular expansion as the primary means of addressing increasing space needs at  
the Pk-5 and high school levels. 
   

9.​ Question:  Are there ways we can better support CIPS projects as a town?   
 
​ Answer:  Yes, I think that if we find a way to jointly fund on an annual basis monies for  

our capital reserve account, these could then be used to offset costs for CIPS projects.  I 
also think that if the town made a commitment to increase our CIPS budget in our local 
school budget in one year to $1 Million and we made a commitment to hold that funding 
steady each year moving forward that would be a huge help! 
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Minimally - it would be great if the Town DID NOT treat the CIPS budget as something 
that is part of the overall increase in expenditure budgets.  In other words - when looking 
at our annual budget and its impact - remove the CIPS funding from that calculation and 
make sure it is treated separately from daily operations and programming expenses. 
 
Overall, we have to find a way to remove these needed funds from our annual 
conversations about budget increases in operations and programming.  If we constantly 
“pit” these needs against the needs of programming for children…programming for 
children will always win and CIPS funding will continue to be set aside. 
 

10.​Question:  What do you see as the big ticket items (cost wise) coming in our 
future that we need to be aware of?   

 
​ Answer:  Several things come to mind - these are in no particular order… 
 

-​ Legislative Costs - Every year for the past 10 years now, it seems we have had 
significant legislation pass through Augusta that is costing us more and more 
money.  Recent Earned Paid Leave Laws and FMLA laws are just two examples 
that come to mind that have had and will continue to have significant impacts on 
our costs.  Other examples are Dangerous Student laws, Special Education laws  
like recent ones focused on restraint and seclusion, or Title IX laws and Civil 
Rights laws passsed at Federal and state levels that add significant 
administrative burdens to our schools that all cost time and money.  I joke each 
year - but I’m actually kinda serious - I think the best thing we could do as a 
country (federal, state and local levels) is that if we want to pass a new law - we 
have to identify 2 to come off the books!   

-​ General costs for staffing - as pipelines get weaker and weaker to bring quality 
staff into the education profession, costs will continue to soar to BOTH keep the 
individuals we need to keep AND to pay for the transition costs associated with 
people coming into and then leaving our systems.  Whether it is the need to 
increase salaries to remain competitive in the regional markets or whether it is 
the costs associated with hiring, onboarding and training of new staff. These 
costs are going to do nothing but go up. 

-​ Facilities needs - we’ve talked about this A LOT - so no news to anyone (I hope).  
In the next 20 years we will need TWO capital building projects.  One will be a 
new Pre K - 5 School and another will be a new High School.  We have 
positioned ourselves as well as we can for future state funding…but I suspect the 
likelihood is high that only one of these two will be funded via the state.  We also 
have our “regular” building needs in maintaining the five buildings we currently 
have and keeping them operational.  Our ten year capital plan includes almost 
$50 million in project costs - Which are IN ADDITION TO new building costs. 

-​ Support Programming Costs - Multilingual learners, Gifted and Talented, RTI, 
Special Education, 504, Nursing, Social Workers & Counselors… Our student 
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needs in these areas continues to increase at a significant rate and I do not see 
this slowing down anytime soon. 

-​ Transportation - During the pandemic we used a great deal of our federal funds 
to purchase buses and vans.  This was good - but this means that we will have a 
bloated list of replacement needs in the next 10 years that will likely exceed our 
typical 2 bus per year replacement schedule. 

-​ Technology - Similar to transportation, we used a significant amount of our 
federal funds during the pandemic to upgrade our existing technology 
infrastructure and student devices.  These will need to be replaced 
eventually…so we will have some spikes in this area of costs coming shortly as 
well. 

-​ Increasing property values - Our community’s property values continue to 
increase at a rate that exceeds the state average.  When this happens, state 
subsidy dollars used to fund public education begin to flow away from us and 
towards community’s whose values are not increasing at these high rates.  Right 
now, we’ve been able to offset these impacts via being smart as a school system 
on how we identify staff to maximize the formula, or by increasing Pre K 
populations, or by applying for and receiving approval to offset modular costs - 
but this creativity is running out.  The Town has also been creative in its use of 
TIF’s to help “shelter” some of our growth - but at what point does that cause 
diminishing returns?   

 
11.​Question:  How do investments in things like RTI programs help reduce costs 

down the road?    
 
​ Answer:  The goal of RTI is to provide strong classroom based supports (Tier I and Tier  

II) supports to students who may need a little extra boost to make sure that only students 
who have actual disabilities are being referred to and accepted into our special 
education programs.  Our RTI programs make sure that we spend the appropriate 
amount of time and classroom resources working with students who may be struggling to 
support them so that they do not enter our special education programs.  The way this 
reduces costs is pretty easy to explain. 

 
Our RTI students are “regular education” students.  Our cost for these students for 
2022-23 was just a hair over $17,000.00 per student last year, while our per pupil costs 
for special education students was $18,150.00.  This is a $1,150.00 increase PER 
PUPIL in costs.  Multiply this times the number of special education students and then 
understand that this increased costs remains in place each year for the career of the 
student…well - that explains why an investment in RTI actually can reduce long term 
costs by preventing students from having to enter into special education programs for 
extended periods of time at a much greater cost. 
 
Generally speaking, RTI programs are small interventions for short bursts of time that 
allow a student to get right back on track in the regular classroom and prevent us from 
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having to spend larger amounts of money to support students in bigger ways for longer 
periods of time. 

 
12.​Question:  How do you review each and every budget request to make sure 

requests are needed and are in alignment with our mission/vision and strategic 
plan.   

 
​ Answer:  This all takes place behind the scenes before an initial proposed budget is  

even introduced to the School Committee in February.  The process begins each year in 
October/November when I meet with the District Leadership team to review our budget 
development process and I share with them their excel budget templates that they must 
use to deliver their proposed school and program budgets to the Central Office in 
Mid-December of each year.  During this initial meeting we also talk about initial budget 
priorities and we remind everyone about the fact that we utilize a “needs based” or 
“zero-based” budgeting approach.  In other words, we do not base the coming year’s 
requests on the previous year’s.  Instead we start from zero on each line and build up 
together from there.  It is expected that building principals and admin. Assistants 
inventory existing supplies and equipment and have a solid understanding of needs 
each year. 
 
Building/Program directors then work with their school/program staff to develop their 
individual budgets.  At the Pre K-5 level, each school’s leadership team and grade level 
teams are highly involved as is our K-8 instructional leader as there are LOTS of 
consumables required at these grade levels.  At the Grade 6-8 level, individual teams 
and grade level staff are highly involved and at the Grade 9-12 level, individual 
department leaders are responsible to work with their departments to create their 
proposed budgets and turn those into the building Principal.  Building principals and 
program directors are expected to meet with grade levels, teams, department heads, etc. 
to review all requests prior to submitting their proposed budgets to Central Office. 
 
Once I get all budget requests, I then meet individually with each principal and program 
director to review their budgets line by line.  Typically, we discuss needs, and “flag” any 
big increases or decreases and discuss those in depth.  We review specific items 
requested and if there are large “asks” I am asking how that is linked to their 
comprehensive school plan (which is based on the mission/vision and strategic plan for 
the district) and if a solid answer isn’t given, the item is reduced.  Our principals/program 
directors do an excellent job of making sure that by the time their budgets get to me - 
they are very solid in their requests and reasons for them.  These individual meetings 
are held with me, Hollis Cobb, and the assistant superintendent so that we can each 
bring our particular questions to the attention of the principals/program directors and 
make sure there is calibration between schools and programs. 
 
You can CLICK HERE for a list of the budget meetings we are going through right now.  
They each typically take 1.5 hours, sometimes more.   
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Once these have each been reviewed, Principals and program directors input their 
proposed budgets into Munis, and then we can see the full request as a district to 
understand implications.  Once we have this, we meet as a full District Leadership team 
to talk about +/- and things that need to be changed to be in alignment with our budget 
priorities, our budget target, and our mission/vision and strategic plan.  Keeping in mind 
that all these conversations have already occurred individually and these meetings are 
meant to continue to “tighten up”.  This information is then used to develop the first initial 
superintendent’s proposed budget that is delivered to the School Committee in early 
February.  Then they take it from there over 4-5 more budget meetings until they 
approve of a proposed budget in April.  That is then taken to the Town Council for 
approval and then on to voters for referendum approval.  
 
It is a VERY STRINGENT PROCESS that beings in October of each year and goes 
through June (and sometimes August as could be seen last year). 
 

13.​ Question:  What is the vision for our schools and what are we doing short and 
mid term to get there?  
 
Answer:  I think the best documents to look at here are our Mission/Vision and Strategic 
Plan.  Those are linked below…  
 

●​ Gorham Schools Mission/Vision & Core Beliefs Document 
●​ Gorham Schools Strategic Plan 2022-2027  
●​ Strategic Plan Dec. 2023 SC Update 

 
14.​Question:  Are there ways we can better communicate between the TC and SC?  

 
​ Answer:  Yes, there are definitely ways we can communicate better between TC and  

SC.  Ultimately, though I think it is important for both groups to understand that unless 
the TC wants to sit in on all the SC meetings and unless the SC wants to sit in on all the 
TC meetings (in other words - do two jobs)...it is important to trust that each group truly 
works hard and understands best the needs of the groups they are elected to represent.  
The last thing we want is for SC members to think they are “experts” about maintaining 
roads or the TC to think they are experts in Special Education.   
 
With that said, here are some ideas for how to strengthen our communications: 
 

-​ Continue monthly meetings of TC and SC chairs. 
-​ Continue monthly reporting of SC chair to TC at their regular monthly meeting. 
-​ Share SC report to TC each month with public via blog posts. 
-​ Set up opportunities for TC & SC members to visit school programs and 

municipal programs (we have already done this for school programs - would love 
to see this for municipal programs like PD, FD, Public Works, and Rec). 
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-​ Request that Town Manager and Superintendent meet regularly (right now we 
meet on an as needed basis - which is ok to react to things - but probably not 
conducive to proactive communications). 

-​ Increase willingness to hold joint meetings as needed throughout the year and 
not just when budget comes up. 

-​ Ensure each year’s audit is reviewed jointly at the same time by Town and 
School Finance Committee members with auditors. 

 
​ I am sure there are other great ideas out there - please know SC and I are “all ears” and  

would love to brainstorm more ways to strengthen our already strong communications. 
  

15.​Question:  In what ways do we look for best practices in other school districts to 
be as cost effective as possible? 

 
​ Answer:  Well first and foremost I think it is important for folks to know that we take pride  

in the fact that we do not “jump from one shiny thing to another” as can be the case for 
some school systems.  As a public entity highly regulated at the federal and state levels, 
and where everyone is an “expert” because they once attended schools - there are 
LOTS of ideas out there about how to operate schools appropriately.  And these ideas 
can shift and change as quickly as Maine’s weather!  We take a more strategic and 
structured approach to how we do things here in Gorham.  We pay very close attention 
to our mission/vision and strategic plan and we work to make sure each of our school’s 
CEP plans are aligned to that mission/vision and strategic plan.  When thinking of what 
we do and how we do it - we are ALWAYS thinking about whether or not these things are 
in alignment with our overall vision and focus.  This allows us to remain focused over the 
long term on achievement of real results and not just shifting from one “fix” to another 
every other year.  This ensures that we operate very cost efficiently.  When we purchase 
a curriculum - it is after much study so we know we will stick with it and not throw it away 
in four years to go in another direction.  We place great faith in our professional teachers 
to know how to teach.  We create clear standards that we want our students to meet, but 
we trust our educators to develop creative units and lesson plans to achieve these 
results.  We do not micromanage and we certainly do not over purchase curriculum 
materials, or software that can be very very expensive.  For example, when we made the 
move to Reveal Math for grades K-8, this was only done after 3 years of study and 
understanding that our existing curriculum was not delivering what we had wanted it to 
after 11 years of implementation.  The cost for this one curriculum grades K-8 was just 
over $400,000.00.  So as you can see - switching back and forth as some districts do 
can get very expensive.  This is just one example…but generally my theme would be 
“we stay the course” which saves us significant funds. 
 
Now that isn’t to say that we don’t look to our neighbors to learn.  We absolutely do!  We 
compare ourselves every year in lots of different metrics to our Cumberland County 
Counter parts.  We compare staffing costs, insurance costs, transportation costs, etc.  
We compare staffing levels at business offices.  We compare substitute costs.  We are 
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constantly seeking and sharing information across our schools.  As superintendents we 
meet monthly as a Cumberland County Superintendent’s association where we share 
ideas and learn together about best practices occurring across the county.   
 
Our principals and AP’s meeting together with their Cumberland county peers.  We meet 
monthly with the Greater Sebego Education Alliance to share best practices.  Our 
Instructional leader meets with Cumberland County Curriculum Coordinators monthly 
and our special education director meets at least monthly with Cumberland County 
Directors.  Homeless Liasons meet together monthly…and this list just keeps going!    
Bottom line - we communicate very effectively with our neighbors and share effectively 
as well.  Just yesterday actually, we were struggling with figuring our our nursing 
coverages across our five schools as we’ve had several of our full time nurses out for 
long term medical needs - impacting our coverages significantly.  I reached out to our 
GSEA neighbors to ask what do they do for nurse sub coverages.  I found they do pretty 
much the same things we do.  One system used a contracted services company that 
was VERY EXPENSIVE that we elected not to pursue.  Instead, we agreed as a GSEA 
to put together a list of our spare sub nurses and share them across our districts to 
broaden our pools.   
 
Bottom line - we communicate with our neighbors A LOT.  And Gorham is known for our 
leadership in this area.  For example, I am the MSSA Executive Committee 
representative to our state association and our AASA executive committee 
representative to our national association - so I keep my ears to the ground all the time 
for this type of information.  I am also the exec. Director for GSEA so I am able to 
influence sharing at this level.  Kathy Hamblen is the President of MADSEC, the state 
wide special education coordinator’s association.   Brian Jandreau leads the cumberland 
county high school principal’s group that meets monthly.  Brian Porter chairs the county 
wide certification committee.  Jodi Mezzanotte is on the executive committee for Junior 
achievement with other school representatives from across the state.  We are very 
involved and absolutely use this to make sure our practices are the most cost effective 
possible while still delivering on meeting our goals.    

 
16.​Question:  With 80% of total expenses being staff, how can we manage those 

costs over the next several years? What qualifications do we require for incoming 
staff that may be increasing these costs and how can we mitigate them?  

 
​ Answer:  The biggest thing we can do to mitigate costs in these areas over the next  

several years is to work hard to retain as many of our existing staff as possible and to be 
well suited to recruit new highly qualified staff in the future.  The reasons for this are that 
the lower quality staff you have the more expensive it is to operate programming.  Lower 
quality staff means less quality classroom instruction which leads to lower achievement 
of students, increasing support program needs and the potential for costly litigation.  
Lower quality staff means a need to increase investments in training and the potential for 
having to go through costly dismissal proceedings.  Lower quality staff means lower 
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moral, strained relationships and culture and less productivity.  Lower quality staff means 
folks only willing to do the bare minimum required of their contracts, and requests for 
anything more to be paid.  Lower quality staff also means more transitions, which means 
more hiring committees and the time associated with these processes.  It means more 
onboarding and hiring processes which means more needs from business office folks to 
onboard, it means more payments for fingerprinting certifications, it means more time 
spent checking certifications and making sure they meet requirements from the 
state…lower quality staff just means you are paying the same if not more for less work to 
get done - but the work has to get done - so you are actually paying far more for less 
quality! A vicious cycle indeed.  So the biggest thing we can do to prevent these 
skyrocketing costs is to INVEST IN OUR EXISTING STAFF and work to keep the high 
quality staff we have as well as position ourselves to recruit high quality staff for the 
future! 
 
In regards to qualifications - we are highly regulated by the Maine Department of 
Education in this area.  Our staff must meet all minimum requirements for the positions 
they are hired.  Everyone has to have updated CHRC approvals (fingerprinting).  Then 
teachers must meet their specific certification requirements for the fields they are 
teaching in.  This requires Bachelors Degrees at the very least.   
 
Now some may say - let’s hire younger teachers or perhaps less qualified teachers who 
are transitioning into education.  Couple of things here to be aware of.  First, although 
the salaries may be lower because they are starting lower on the scales - often their 
health insurance costs are higher because they have young families.  Also, if you hire 
teachers who have conditional certifications, they have three years to complete 
requirements with the state - which all involved more coursework which is to be paid by 
the district.  So those are additional costs that most folks don’t think of - not to mention 
the costs associated with bringing these younger teachers up to speed with our training 
programs in safety, curriculum, or other state required trainings.   
 
In short - the “smartest” investment to reduce long term costs in this largest portion of 
our budget is to invest in our existing staff in the deliver of strong retention programs and 
then work to strengthen our recruitment programs to ensure these high quality staff 
continue to fill out open positions. 
 

17.​ Question:  What additional revenue sources have we added over the past several 
years and what additional ones are we considering? 

 
​ Answer:  Recently added include:  Out of district tuition, state agency client funds, CDS  

billing funds, CTE revenues from adult education and increased revenues from EPS 
associated with our Pre K program.  Considering for the future are:  Strengthening tuition 
revenues, Medicaid billing and strengthening CDS billing and adult education revenues.   
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18.​Question:  What are the trends in enrollment numbers in recent years? What are 
the trends in required student support needs in recent years? How do these two 
data points affect staffing needs? 

 
​ Answer:  Below is a graph from NESDEC showing our historical enrollment data.   

PLEASE NOTE THAT THIS GRAPH DOES NOT INCLUDE THE ADDITIONAL 87 PRE 
K STUDENTS ADDED DURING THE 2023-24 SCHOOL YEAR.   

 
Although our enrollments are NOT going up significantly - it is clear they are also NOT 
going down.  They are pretty sustained small increases over time.  
 
What is also important to note is that over this same time frame, it isn’t just enrollment 
increases that are causing strain in our overall facilities - it is also the increasing needs 
of that existing student population.  For example, over the past three years our K-5 
autism program has more than doubled.  The square footage space required to educate 
students in this program is more than triple what is required for a regular education 
student.  As our specialized populations increase - even as our overall student 
enrollment may stagnate…our needs for space still continue to increase.  I would 
encourage folks to visit these specialized programs as part of our program review 
invitations to see for yourselves what this looks like.  And remember - special education 
program rules are highly regulated by Federal and State statute, leaving little room for us 
to maneuver.  
 

19.​Question:  Is there a potential for enough increased USM attendance by GHS 
students to mitigate our space needs at GHS?  

 
​ Answer:  We already have a pretty large number of students that travel up to USM for  
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courses - but no - I do not see this as a method for decreasing overall space needs at 
GHS.  These students often travel up for one class and then back for their other classes.  
They need to have classes to travel back to, and there isn’t a dense enough population 
of students taking any specific coursework that would allow for us to mitigate space in 
this manner.  HOWEVER - I do see that our increased emphasis on ELO’s, Internships, 
apprenticeships, etc. COULD have a larger impact on space - especially with the goal of 
having 11th and 12th graders have “one foot” at GHS and another “foot” in the outside 
world experiencing their future stories! I still wouldn’t look for this to be a panacea…but it 
could help to mitigate over time.   
 

____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Town Council Budget Questions - April, 2024 
 
Please list below… 
 

20.​Question (Hollis):  The table on page 9 of our budget booklet “Cost Center 
Summary” indicates a reduction of $137,301 for #92 “Student Transportation” at 
$2.2M and the table on page 10 lists a reduction of $166,265 for Category 8 
“Transportation and Buses” at $2.4M: can you please explain why those two line 
items are different? And more importantly, how did you achieve the reductions in 
costs for these line items? 

 
Answer:  The $180,000 difference is related to bus lease purchases. You will see the 
same variance, in the same amount in the Debt Service Category.   The Cost Center 
Summary for Student Transportation does not include bus leases because they are 
reported in Capital Leases/Debt Service. 

 
However, the MDOE budget categories are defined differently, and the leases are part of 
the Transportation and Buses category rather than Debt Service. 

 

 
Transportation by CC Summary  $ 2,216,077.22 

Transportation by MDOE Category  $ 2,396,077.22 

Difference  $   180,000.00 
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We were able to make several adjustments  to the Transportation cost center that resulted in a 
decrease in the FY25 budget.  One of adjustments was a reduction to the gas/diesel/propane 
account as a result of lower rates than last year.    
 
The other reduction was related to staffing.  When budgeting FY24, we relied  heavily on 
contracted services because we were having difficulty filling our open driving positions.  The 
FY24 budget accounted for 5 open positions.   When open positions are budgeted, we assume 
a mid-scale pay rate with full health insurance benefits.   Fortunately, we have been able to fill 
those positions in FY25 and their actual cost is being budgeted.  The actual hire cost was lower 
than what we used for the budget projection so we reduced the accounts accordingly. 
 

21.​Question:  I am pleased to see the proposed addition of a MaineCare Billing 
Specialist to be hired for Fall 2024.  Can you provide any “best guess estimates” 
as to how much MaineCare payments you expect to bring in to help offset special 
education expenses for FY25? FY26? (with the understanding that this is a 
difficult number to project accurately…) 

 
​ Answer:  You are correct, this is very difficult to accurately predict, but I’ll do my best.   

When we look at FY 25, we are likely looking at a very small number as we are going to 
start small with just billing for speech services, and perhaps a little OT/PT.  I suspect this 
will only be $30-$40,000.00.  During that year (which is the 2024-2025 school year) we 
will simultaneously be developing a plan for how we can train our Ed. Tech. III’s to be 
certified BHP’s.  This will require specific training hours to meet DHHS certifications.  
Once these requirements are met, we can then bill more broadly for services provided by 
our Educational Technicians in preparation for FY 26.  In FY 26 we will likely start off 
small again and work our way bigger.  I would imagine somewhere around $80,000.00 in 
revenues for FY 26.  Then once the infrastructure is fully built out - I suspect we could 
anticipate an annual billing revenue of $100,000.00 conservatively for FY 27 and 
beyond. 
 

22.​Question:  Regarding MaineCare billing, it has been proposed that DHHS and DOE 
should create a “MaineCare Liaison” to support school departments in 
successfully navigating this complex billing process – are you aware of any 
movement within these State departments to establish this position? 

 
​ Answer:  I am not aware of any movement at DHHS or MDOE to establish a  

position such as this.  I am aware that that there has been conversation, but so far that is  
all there has been. 
 

23.​Question:  Could you provide a high-level estimate of the "per-student" cost for 
the school budget? 
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Answer:  Yes, but please know this is just that - an estimate based on what we know 
right now.  If the proposed FY 25 budget is approved as is, it would total $53,475,801.00.  
If our NESDEC enrollment projections hold true for 2024-2025 we would have a total of 
2738 K-12 students.  We would then need to add the anticipated PK enrollment of 104 
students for 2024-2025.  That would mean a total of 2,842 PK-12 students.  We would 
then divide the total budget by the total students ($53,475,801.00/2,842 = $18,816.00).  
Therefore our anticipated per pupil cost for 2024-2025 (FY 25) would be $18,816.00.  
This is still well below the Cumberland County average for FY 24 of $20,785.00. 
 

24.​Could you provide a high-level breakdown of what amount of that "per-student 
cost" is paid by the state, and what amount is paid by Gorham property taxes? 

 
​ Answer:  Yes.  So let’s once again assume that the budget is passed as is at a total of  

$53,475,801.00.  Our total state subsidy for FY 25 will be $23,992,784.00.  That means  
that the state funds approximately 45% of our total budget.  This same percentage would 
therefore also hold true for the per pupil calculation…so if our total per pupil calculation 
is anticipated to be $18,816.00 then 45% of that, or $8,467.00 is what is paid via state 
funds.  As you consider these figures and perhaps use them to think about the per pupil 
cost comparisons across Cumberland County, please know that each community’s share 
of their total operating expenses vs. what the state pays is very different, and depends 
heavily upon the overall property value of said community. 
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